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ELECTRONIC HYBRID cmcurr 

This invention relates to electronic hybrid circuits for 
coupling signals between a two-wire input/output port 
and four-wire input and output ports. I 

It is well known to provide a hybrid circuit for cou 
pling signals between two-wire and four-wire paths. 
For example, such a hybrid circuit is commonly used in 
voice frequency repeaters in the transmission of tele 
phony signals, the signals being transmitted on bidirec 
tional two-wire lines but being handled unidirectionally 
within each repeater. Furthermore, it is well known to 
make the hybrid circuit an active or electronic hybrid 
circuit, and numerous examples of electronic hybrid 
circuits exist in the prior art. 

Increasing demands are being placed on the charac 
teristics of electronic hybrid circuits, in particular relat 
ing to the so-called return loss and insertion loss of the 
circuit. The return loss is a logarithmic expression for 
the amount of a signal applied to the four-wire input 
port which appears at the four-wire output port; a high 
return loss is desired. The insertion loss is a logarithmic 
expression for the amount of a signal applied to the 
two-wire port which appears at the four-wire output 
port, and is desired to be small and substantially con 
stant for all signal frequencies to be handled. These 
desired characteristics, and also a short impulse re 
sponse settling time, must be met for widely varying 
terminations of the two-wire input/output port, corre 
sponding to wide variations in the characteristics of 
two-wire transmission lines which may be coupled 
thereto, and allowing for reasonable component toler 
ances so that the hybrid circuit can be conveniently 
manufactured. 
An object of this invention, therefore, is to provide an 

improved electronic hybrid circuit. 
According to this invention there is provided an elec~ 

tronic hybrid circuit comprising: an input port and an 
output port for connection to a four-wire path; a differ 
ential ampli?er having an inverting input, a non-invert 
ing input, and an output coupled to the output port; ?rst 
and second impedances each coupled between the input 
port and a respective one of the inputs of the differential 
ampli?er; means for coupling a two-wire path to a junc 
tion between the ?rst impedance and the respective 
input of the differential ampli?er; and impedance means 
coupled to a junction between the second impedance 
and the respective input of the differential ampli?er, the 
impedance means including an inductive impedance. 
The provision of the inductive impedance included in 

the impedance means considerably enhances the perfor 
mance of the hybrid circuit in meeting stringent speci? 
cations. ' 

In one embodiment of the invention the impedance 
means is coupled between the inverting input and the 
output of the differential ampli?er. In another embodi 
ment the inductive impedance of the impedance means 
is coupled between the inverting input of the differential 
ampli?er and a point of reference potential, such as 
circuit ground. In either embodiment the inductive 
impedance may comprise an electronic circuit which 
simulates an inductor; this is particularly facilitated in 
the latter embodiment. 
The impedance means preferably comprises a series 

connected capacitor and resistor, and may also com 
prise a capacitor, in parallel with the inductive impe 
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2 . 

dance or coupled between the inverting input and the 
output of the differential ampli?er. 
The ?rst and second impedances preferably comprise 

resistors. Conveniently the means for coupling a two 
wire path to the junction between the ?rst impedance 
and the respective input of the differential ampli?er 
comprises a coupling transformer. 
The invention will be further understood from the 

following description with reference to the accompany 
ing drawings, in which FIGS. 1 and 2 schematically 
illustrate hybrid circuit arrangements in accordance 
with alternative embodiments of the invention. The 
same references are used in FIGS. 1 and 2 to denote 
similar elements. 
The hybrid circuit arrangement illustrated in FIG. 1 

provides for coupling of signals in a voice frequency 
band from 200Hz to 4kI-Iz between a two-wire input 
/output port 10 and a four-wire input port 12 and output 
port 14. The hybrid circuit arrangement forms part of a 
voice frequency repeater of known form, the ports 12 
and 14 being connected in operation to other parts of 
the repeater such as a signal coder/ decoder (not shown) 
and the port 10 being coupled to a two-wire bidirec 
tional transmission line. 
The hybrid circuit comprises a differential ampli?er 

16, resistors 18 to 20, capacitors 22 to'24, a coupling 
transformer 26, and an inductor 28. A non-grounded 
terminal of the input port 12 is connected via the resis 
tor 19 to the inverting (-) input, and via the resistor 18 to 
the non-inverting (+) input, of the differential ampli?er 
16, whose output is connected to a non-grounded termi 
nal of the output port 14. The non-inverting input of the 
ampli?er 16 is coupled to the input/output port 10, and 
hence to the two-wire line, via the coupling transformer 
26, the capacitor 24 being connected in parallel with the 
winding of the transformer on the non-line side thereof. ' 
In addition the inductor 28, the capacitor 23, and the 
resistor 20 and the capacitor 22 connected in series, are 
connected in parallel with one another in a feedback 
circuit between the output and the inverting input of the 
ampli?er 16. 
A signal incoming from the two-wire line and present 

at the input/output port 10 is coupled via the trans 
former 26 to the non-inverting input of the ampli?er 16, 
by which it is supplied to the output port 14. The resis 
tance of the resistor 18 is matched to the nominal resis 
tive impedance of the two-wire line as seen via the 
transformer 26, and the output impedance of the cir 
cuitry driving the input port 12 is much less than this, so 
that this signal has negligible effect at the input port 12. 
The insertion loss in decibels of the hybrid circuit is 
20log(Vl4/Vl0), where V10 is the incoming signal 
voltage at the input/ output port 10 and V14 is the resul 
tant signal voltage at the output port 14. 

Conversely, a signal incoming at the four-wire input 
port 12 is coupled via the resistor 18 and the trans 
former 26 to the input/output port 10. As it is desired 
that this signal not appear at the four-wire output port 
14, it is also applied via the resistor 19 to the inverting 
input of the ampli?er 16 for cancellation purposes. The 
return loss in decibels of the hybrid circuit is 
20log(V 14/V 12), where V12 is the incoming signal 
voltage at the input port 12 and V14 is the resultant 
signal voltage at the output port 14. 
The hybrid circuit of FIG. 1 is designed to meet the 

following stringent speci?cations, for a small and sub 
stantially constant insertion loss and a large return loss, 
in its intended voice frequency band: 
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Insertion Loss Return Loss 

These speci?cations must be met for a wide variety of 
terminations of the input/output port 10, as the charac= 
teristics of the two=wire line which is connected thereto 
may vary widely from its nominal impedance, which is 
considered to be equivalent to a 400 ohm resistor in 
series with a 2.1 microfarad capacitor. For example, 
extreme cases to be accommodated correspond to 
equivalent resistances of 135 ohms to 10 kilohms with 
the equivalent capacitor shorted. 
The hybrid circuit of FIG. 1 meets these speci?ca 

tions by conforming substantially to an equation 
(Z1Z18)=(Z2/Z19), where Z18 is the impedance of the 
resistor 18, Z19 is the impedance of the resistor 19, Z1 
is the impedance seen at the junction between the resis 
tor 18 and the non-inverting input of the ampli?er 16 
looking towards the input/output port 10, and Z2 is the 
impedance to ground seen at the junction between the 

10 

20 

resistor 19 and the inverting input of the ampli?er 16 25 
and provided substantially completely (because the 
output impedance of the ampli?er 16 is relatively negli~ 
gible) by the components 20, 22, 23, and 28 constituting 
the ampli?er feedback circuit. 
The impedances Z18 and Z19 are, for convenience 

and simplicity, made purely resistive. The resistance of 
the resistor 18 is, as already explained, matched to the 
nominal impedance of the two-wire line coupled to the 
input/output port 10 and is therefore selected to be 400 
ohms. The resistance of the resistor 19 is selected to be 
8.25 kilohms. 

In consequence of the selection of these impedances 
Z18 and Z19 as being purely resistive, it follows that 
there can be a one-to-one relationship between the im 
pedances which constitute the impedance Z2 and the 
equivalent impedance of the impedance Z1. As already 
explained, the two-wire line coupled to the input/out— 
put port 10 is equivalent to a resistor and a capacitor 
coupled in series. The capacitor 24 and the transformer 
26 represent shunt capacitive and inductive reactances, 
respectively, of the impedance Z1. These component 
impedances of the impedance Z1 are balanced in a one 
to-one relationship by the component impedances 22 
and 20, 23, and 28 respectively of the impedance Z2, in 
compliance with the equation given above. 
For example, in an embodiment of the invention in 

accordance with FIG. 1 and meeting the speci?cations 
given above, in which the capacitor 24 had a capaci 
tance of 4.7 nF and the transformer 26 had a 1:1 ratio 
between its primary and secondary windings, the com 
ponents of the impedance Z2 had the following magni 
tudes: 

Resistor 20: 6.81 kilohms 
Capacitor 22: 100 nF 
Capacitor 23: 162 pF 
Inductor 28: 3.78 H 
These values were arrived at by applying the equa 

tion given above to produce an initial set of values, and 
‘ then optimizing these initial values for the desired speci 

?cations to produce these ?nal values. 
It will be noted that the capacitor 23 has a relatively 

small capacitance. It has been found in practice that this 
capacitance is not particularly critical, and that this 
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capacitor may be omitted without unduly adversely 
affecting the performance of the hybrid circuit. 

It will also be noted that the inductor 28 has a sub 
stantial inductance of several Henries. It is the provision 
of this inductance in particular which enhances the 
performance of the hybrid circuit, enabling the above 
speci?cations to be met, even for widely varying termi 
nations of the input/output port 10 and without de 
manding very close tolerances for other components in 
the circuit. It should also be noted that the provision of 
such a large inductance differs substantially from 
known hybrid and other circuits, which generally at 
tempt to avoid the use of inductors or at least reduce 
their inductances to low values so that any inductors 
which are provided are physically small. 
As the output impedance of the ampli?er 16 is negli 

gible in comparison to the impedance Z2, it follows that 
one or more of the components 20 and 22 in series, 23 if 
provided, and 28 of this impedance can be connected 
between the inverting input of the ampli?er 16 and 
circuit ground, or some other point of reference poten 
tial, rather than between the inverting input and the 
output of the ampli?er 16. FIG. 2 illustrates such an 
alternative arrangement, in which the capacitor 23 is 
dispensed with, and the inductor 28 is connected to 
circuit ground rather than to the ampli?er output. The 
remainder of the hybrid circuit of FIG. 2, and its opera 
tion, is the same as that of FIG. 1. The series~>connected 
capacitor 22 and resistor 20 may also conceivably be 
connected to circuit ground‘ rather than to the ampli?er 
output. 

In the hybrid circuit of either FIG. 1 or FIG. 2, the 
inductor 28 may be simulated by an electronic circuit in 
known manner. This is particularly convenient in the 
case of the hybrid circuit of FIG. 2, because in this 
circuit one terminal of the inductor 28 is grounded, 
whereas in the circuit of FIG. 1 both terminals of the 
inductor 28 float with respect to ground. One known 
form of electronic circuit which may be used to simu 
late the inductor 28 is generally known as an Antoniou 
gyrator and comprises two differential ampli?ers and a 
plurality of resistors and capacitors forming an electri= 
cal impedance network. Such a circuit is described for 
example in Antoniou U.S. Pat. No. 3,573,647 issued 
April 6, 1971 and entitled “Electrical Impedance Con 
verting Networks”. Other forms of electronic circuit, 
including circuits with a single differential ampli?er, 
may, however, be used to simulate the inductor 28. 
Numerous other modi?cations, variations, and adap 

tations may be made to the particular embodiments of 
the invention described above without departing from 
the scope of the invention as de?ned in the claims. 
What is claimed is: 
1. An electronic hybrid circuit comprising: 
an input port and an output port for connection to a 

four-wire path; 
a differential ampli?er having an inverting input, a 

non=inverting input, and an output coupled to the 
output port; 

first and second impedances each coupled between 
the input port and a respective one of the inputs of 
the differential ampli?er; 

means for coupling a two-wire path to a junction 
between the ?rst impedance and the differential 
ampli?er; and 

impedance means coupled to a junction between the 
second impedance and the differential ampli?er, 
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the impedance means including an inductive impe 
dance. 

2. A circuit as claimed in claim 1 wherein the impe 
dance means is coupled between the inverting input and 
the output of the differential ampli?er. 

3. A circuit as claimed in claim 1 wherein the induc 
tive impedance of the impedance means is coupled be 
tween the inverting input of the differential ampli?er 
and a ground point. 

4. A circuit as claimed in claim 2 wherein the 
dance means comprises a series-connected capacitor 
and resistor in parallel with the inductive impedance° 

5. A circuit as claimed in claim 4 wherein the impe 
dance means further comprises a capacitor in parallel 
with the inductive impedance. 

6. A circuit as claimed in claim 4 wherein the induc 
tive impedance comprises an electronic circuit which 
simulates an inductor. 

7. A circuit as claimed in claim 6 wherein the ?rst and 
second impedances comprise resistors. 

8. A circuit as claimed in claim 7 wherein the means 
for coupling a two-wire path to the junction between 
the ?rst impedance and the differential ampli?er com 
prises a coupling transformer. 
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6 
9. A circuit as claimed in claim 8 and including a 

capacitor coupled between the junction between the 
?rst impedance and the differential ampli?er and a 
ground point. 

10. A circuit as claimed in claim 3 wherein the impe 
dance means comprises a series-connected capacitor 
and resistor coupled between the inverting input and 
the output of the differential ampli?er. 

11. A circuit as claimed in claim 10 wherein the impe 
dance means further comprises a capacitor in parallel 
with the inductive impedance; ' ' 

12. A circuit as claimed in claim 10 wherein the in 
ductive impedance comprises an electronic circuit 
which simulates an inductor, 

13. A circuit as claimed in claim 12 wherein the ?rst 
and second impedances comprise resistors. 

14. A circuit as claimed in claim 13 wherein the 
means for coupling a two-wire path to the junction 
between the ?rst impedance and the differential ampli 
?er comprises a coupling transformer. 

15. A circuit as claimed in claim 14 and including a 
capacitor coupled between the junction between the 
?rst impedance and the differential ampli?er and a 
ground point. 
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